
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 12th JUNE 2017 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Stockton, Cllr Love
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
12 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely had sent his apologies, which were accepted
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Love declared an interest in any discussion regarding the Car Park.  The Chairman and Cllr Love declared an interest in any discussion regarding Vattenfall as their property falls within the search corridor
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 8TH May 2017, and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 Rural verge cutting.  The Chairman noted that himself, Cllr Mole and the Clerk had met with Jon Winnett, the Highways Engineer, and that they had made some headway.  Nevertheless, despite promises to the contrary, the verges had not been cut as a priority during the 4 week rotation, which had started on 15th May, but had been last on the rotation.  He noted that there was an item on the agenda (below) regarding funding additional cuts
3.2 Wenn Evans Car Park grants.  The Council AGREED that it would not pursue a Big Society grant on the basis that the Clerk had spoken with the BSF providers, and felt that the bid would not be successful
4. Councillor reports
4.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman noted that there was a problem with cars being parked at pumphill corner and that he would be keeping an eye on the problem.  
4.2 Wenn Evans report.  Cllr Newall confirmed that she was pleased with the new floor cleaning equipment.  Cllr Mole confirmed that he was undertaking the PAT testing for the centre.  
4.3 Playing Field.  Cllr Ritchie asked for details of the Mole Man.  The Clerk would send the details to Cllr Ritchie and the Council would pay for the work.  The Chairman noted that there was a hawthorn fence which had been planted inside the Playing Field’s property beside a homeowners’ property.  The Chairman would take a look at this and attempt to speak with the homeowner
4.4 School.  Cllr Burke noted that the Head Teacher had resigned and that there would be no new head teacher at this time.
5. Correspondence
5.1 Vattenfall.  Meeting 13th June to update Councillors on new information.  Noted 
5.2 Happisburgh Church Council.  Confirming the date for the stall on the car park – 2nd July.  Noted
5.3 Cllr Burke.  Forwarding concerns from parishioners regarding youths in the car park after dark.  The Chairman confirmed that he had replaced the padlock.  The Council agreed that it was important to solve any problems / concerns on Beach Road prior to any expansion / relocation of the car park.  Cllrs AGREED that the car park should be locked.  It was confirmed that the car park should be locked at 8pm every night by the Cornells.  The Chairman would make up a sign for the time being.  The Chairman would also speak with Vocalvale to research the CCTV options
5.4 Parkeon.  P&D machine coin upgrade ‘as soon as possible’.  The Chairman noted that the Clerk had chased Parkeon on a number of occasions and that they were inundated with work and could not prioritise the machine at the car park.  They hoped to undertake the work as soon as possible but had been unable to give a clear date.  The Chairman was, in the meantime, regularly supplying the café with old pound coins for people to swap.  Noted
5.5 Cambridge Film Trust.  Screen on Sea.  20th August.  Noted
5.6 Coastal Forum meeting.  10th July.  Noted.  The Clerk would forward these emails on to Cllrs when they came from NNDC.  Cllr Burke would attend the next event
5.7 NNDC.  Ramp work due to commence 19th June.  Noted
5.8 NNDC.  Response (as requested) to large sign as agreed at the May PC meeting.  NNDC Health and Safety team had advised Rob Goodliffe that the sign The Council agreed that the sign could be made by the Chairman using lamination rather than purchasing a large sign as had been previously agreed
5.9 Happisburgh Primary School.  Invitation to join the school on 13th June to see the new PC funded equipment.  12 noon to 1.30pm.  Noted 
5.10 Zurich Insurance.  Confirmation that the mower has been added to the insurance policy at no additional cost for this F/Y but around £35 per year in future years.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.30pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward had attended the meeting and informed the Council of the ageing statistics for Norfolk.  He also noted that there is a brown bin waiting list as Kier are currently working at capacity.  He noted that when Kier’s contract ends in 2019 the work will go out to tender
A member of the public from Coronation Close noted that he intended to put a speedwatch together.  The Council thanked him for attending the meeting and wished him luck.  Councillors also offered support in the form of the SAM2 sign

A member of the public noted that the Cricket Club shed had been left unlocked.  Cllr Ritchie would deal with this
The meeting was reconvened at 9pm

7 Agenda items

7.1.1. To approve Section 1 of the external audit.  The Clerk read Section 1 of the external audit, which was APPROVED by Cllrs
7.1.2. To approve Section 2 of the external audit.  These figures had been circulated by the Clerk by email and were APPROVED
7.1.3. To consider which plants to purchase replace the dead trees on the playing fields.  A recommendation had been received by Janet Thompson: Olearia, Daisy Bush. This item would be considered at the September meeting
7.1.4. To consider whether to put the cleaning contract out to tender or to extend the existing contract.  It was CONFIRMED that the cleaning contract should be renewed for a further year
7.1.5. To hear from Chris Marsden (Better Broadband for East Ruston).  The Chairman had adjourned the meeting at 7.45pm so that Chris Marsden and his colleague could address the meeting.  Mr Marsden noted that he had undertaken a survey locally and most respondents had confirmed that they were not happy with broadband speeds in the area.  He had also ascertained that BT would not be able to deliver what is required.  He suggested that the solution is to reach out to neighbouring parishes and to put together an EIS (Enterprise Investment Scheme) similar to other schemes in the UK.  The Council confirmed that it would like to receive further information and is happy to be included in communications from BBER.  The meeting was reconvened at 8.05pm
7.1.6. To confirm a special instruction for the RFO to communicate with Natwest and the Co-op banks to make balance enquiries, order cheque books etc.  CONFIRMED
7.1.7. To consider allowing under delegated authority a spend of a maximum of £500 per annum on bark for the children’s playground so that bark can be ordered and purchased as and when required.  CONFIRMED
7.1.8. To consider funding an additional rural verge cut in July (as per discussions with NCC Highways).  The Chairman noted that he had obtained two quotations from companies within the village.  The Chairman did not mention the names of the two companies under consideration.  He noted that one company had quoted £600 per cut and one company had quoted £700 per cut.  Accordingly, the Parish Council AGREED that the company who had quoted the least amount should take on the work, assuming that they had the necessary public liability certification and were experienced at verge cutting.  There was some discussion about involving other villages in the additional cut, but it was agreed to undertake one cut and to learn from that.  Cllr Love agreed to inform the PC when he thought the verge cut should take place, with 2 weeks notice.  
7.1.9. To consider funding additional PROW cuts.  A member of the public had kindly researched all the footpaths in the area and has sent photos and a list to the Clerk and Chairman.  The Chairman had spoken to many of the landowners regarding their footpaths.  The Parish Council AGREED to pay Shaun Martin (SIM Improvements) to undertake one cut on footpath number 3.  He had quoted £200 per day for this work.  The PC would then revert to the subject at the July meeting
7.1.10. To confirm the Parish Council’s Standing Orders, Code of Conduct and Financial regulations.  The Clerk had emailed these to all Councillors.  These were AGREED
7.1.11. To consider a Civil Contingencies Fund and to discuss Civil Contingencies in general.  The Chairman explained that if there is an emergency in the village The Parish Council would need to spend some money to purchase food, water, blankets etc.  It was AGREED that, in the event of an emergency, any two councillors could spend up to £1000, which could be reclaimed.  
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.1.1. NCC Recycling.  £304.49

9
The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension.  £91.71

6.1.2. PC account.  D/D..  URM May.  Glass.  £10.80 inc £1.80 VAT
6.1.3. PC account.  D/D.  URM June.  Glass.  £19.80 inc £3.30 VAT
6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 744.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £522.47
6.1.5. PC account.  Chq. 745.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  £4.80

6.1.6. PC account.  Chq 746.  Tracey Collett.  Internal audit.  £65
6.1.7. CP account.  DD.  British Gas.  £46.13 inc £2.19 VAT

6.1.8. CP account.  Chq 172.  Floor Cleaner for Wenn Evans Centre.  £1609.98 inc £268.33

6.1.9. CP account.  Chq 173.  TMA Bark.  £213.60 inc £35.60 VAT

6.1.10. CP account.  Chq 174.  Roy Cornell.  Car park work June £675  

6.1.11. CP account.  Chq 175.  Nagels.  £211.96 inc £35.33 VAT

6.1.12. CP account.  Chq 176.  PHS sanitary disposal.  £77.06 inc £12.84 VAT

6.1.13. CP account.  Chq 177.  Transfer to PC account for mower.  £6450

10. The following Planning applications were considered:
10.1. PF/17/0819.  The Beach House, Bush Drive.  Removal of condition 1 (holiday purposes only).  The Council agreed to support this application
11. The following planning decisions were noted: 
11.1. PF/17/0220.  9 Doggetts Lane.  Removal of existing conservatory, erection of enclosed verandah and extension around part of existing house and overcladding remainder of house.  Permitted
11.2. PF/17/0236.  Prospect House, Church Street.  Refused
12. Items for the Parish News:
12.1. Villagers cleaning beach regularly.  Thank you
13. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
The Clerk had received that day a planning application for Happisburgh Manor.  As the application had not been received in time for the agenda, the application could not be considered.  The Council AGREED that the Clerk should write a letter to the applicant asking for a site meeting to obtain further information.  (note: the applicant contacted the Chairman proactively the following day and explained the application more fully.  A site meeting was therefore considered unnecessary)
14. Date of next meeting – The next meeting of the Parish Council would take place on Monday 10th July 2017
No meeting in August
The meeting closed at 9.59pm 
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